Office of the Mayor and Commission of the City of Dania Beach

Mayor Tim Ryan

Broward County Commission

Broward Governmental Center 

115 South Andrews Avenue

Ft. Lauderdale, Florida 33301


Re:  Asbestos Stockpile at Trails End

Dear Mayor Ryan:

I am writing to ask for additional information and assurances related to the use of the Trails End site by the Broward County Aviation Department (“BCAD”) to stockpile materials containing asbestos. This is a matter of great concern to the residents of neighboring residential areas in the City of Dania Beach.  We appreciate Broward County’s ongoing efforts to remove the large piles of asbestos-containing material at Trails End.  We also appreciate the County Administrator’s recent letter dated February 18, 2015 attaching the sampling results taken from the material at Trails End.  However, we still have questions about the risks posed by that material during the 6-9 months they were stored there, and hope that Broward County will be able to fully answer them.  

Based on documents we have received from BCAD (pursuant to a public records request) and the Florida Department of Environmental Protection, here is our understanding of the facts:  

Trails End is a multi-acre property located at the intersection of Old Griffin Road and Federal Highway.  Trails End is not within the boundaries of the City, but abuts one of the City’s residential neighborhoods, Melaleuca Gardens.  BCAD has used Trails End for several years as a staging area for materials related to the expansion of the Ft. Lauderdale-Hollywood International Airport.  For at least the last year, the site has been used to stockpile debris removed from elsewhere on the airport as part of facility renovations.   

Operations at Trails End have created a great deal of dust and noise which has affected the Melaleuca Gardens neighborhood.  Airport contractors have operated a concrete crushing machine at the site, and also have sifted dirt, rock and debris.  The residents of Melaleuca Gardens have regularly complained about the dust and noise coming from Trails End into their houses and yards.  At one point in 2014, BCAD considered moving those operations to different site away from residential neighborhoods, but decided against it because it did not want to spend the money.

In early 2014, BCAD contractors working on the Terminal 4 Apron discovered “unsuitable material” during excavation there.  This material included debris, trash, garbage, chunks of old tiles and pipes, and other materials which apparently were buried at the airport sometime in the past.  Most of that excavated material was taken to Trails End for stockpiling and processing.  The total amount of material taken to Trails End from this area (or at least mixed with material from the Terminal 4 Apron) appears to be approximately 50,000 cubic yards.

In late July 2014, a County contractor tested some of the “unsuitable material” at the Terminal 4 Apron.  On August 1, 2014, BCAD was informed that there was asbestos present in the material excavated at the site.  Asbestos is a carcinogen, which is dangerous when its fibers are crushed so that somebody may breathe them.  The handling of asbestos is tightly regulated to protect public health, and can only be disposed in approved locations.  In addition to asbestos, tests also found lead contaminated soil, arsenic, and petroleum products at the Terminal 4 Apron site.

From what we can tell from the documents received from BCAD, upon learning of the presence of asbestos, the County immediately stopped further excavation at the Terminal 4 Apron site, and stopped sending additional excavated material to Trails End.  The County also began to identify sources of funds to remove those contaminated materials and remediate the Terminal 4 Apron site.  On its December 9, 2014 Consent Agenda, the Board of County Commissioners authorized the expenditure of up to $4 million dollars to properly remove this material.

Between August 2014 and January 2015, BCAD’s efforts focused on the Terminal 4 Apron site itself, apparently because this contamination issue was delaying the Airport construction project.  From what we can tell, BCAD did not conduct confirmatory tests on the large piles of material which already had been sent to Trails End from the Terminal 4 Apron, despite knowing that the piles came from the same source of material which BCAD knew contained asbestos.  Broward County never told the nearby residents or the City of Dania Beach that asbestos and other contaminants likely were present in the materials stockpiled at Trails End.  It is unclear whether the County and/or its contractors continued to process those debris piles with their concrete crushing machine and dirt sifters, and whether any asbestos-containing material was crushed or processed in that equipment.  

In mid-January 2015, one of the BCAD contractors was preparing to start removing the debris piles from Trails End when BCAD stopped its work.  From what we can tell, this occurred because BCAD was trying to get a better price for disposing of the material.  As part of that interaction with the contractor, BCAD had a consultant take samples, which confirmed the presence of asbestos on approximately January 20, 2015.  The County Administrator sent us copies of the test results of those samples on February 18, 2015, but the County has never told us how much asbestos was actually present.

The City discovered this situation on January 22, 2015 when some of our staff happened to be at Trails End based on complaints from nearby City residents about the dust and noise coming from the site.  In particular, we saw signs put up by the County warning workers about the asbestos, identifying it as a carcinogen, and ordering workers only to approach the piles using breathing apparatuses.  Alarmed, we immediately reached out to senior County management asking for information.  

Based on documents we have seen, it appears that you and other members of the Board of County Commissioners (and presumably the County Administrator, as well) were only informed that the asbestos was present at Trails End on January 22 after the Sun Sentinel started asking questions.   Even then, you were not told the whole story.  The January 22, 2015 email sent from BCAD to you stated that “During construction activity and excavation of ground material for Terminal 4 late last week, some ‘suspect’ ground soil was discovered at the staging area for the material at the ‘Trails End’ site.”  As noted above, BCAD did not “discover” the issue in January 2015, but discovered it six months earlier in August 2014.  The email went on to say, “After the test results came back positive this week for traces of asbestos, we immediately began remediation procedures … This involves wetting down the material and posting appropriate signage at the staging/processing site.”  What was left unsaid is that BCAD waited until January 2015 to start wetting down the waste piles at Trails End, and that those piles were left unattended for nearly six months.

To the County’s credit, within approximately a week of informing senior County officials, BCAD contractors began removing the asbestos piles from Trails End for disposal at a proper landfill.  However, we note that the piles were present at Trails End for approximately six months after BCAD knew that they came from the asbestos-contaminated material excavated at the Terminal 4 Apron.

The City is very appreciative that this issue is finally being dealt with by the County.  The City’s overriding concern is for the health and safety of its residents.  We are hopeful that the removal of the debris piles resolves any health concerns for City residents.  However, there remain unanswered questions regarding the unfortunate chain of events, which we ask Broward County to answer.

Health:  We appreciate the County Administrator’s statement in her February 18, 2015 letter that “the measures we took were precautionary and there was no health risk posed to the public.”  There is no explanation for this conclusion in the County Administrator’s letter, and the sample test results attached to that letter do not provide assurances that nobody’s health was put at risk.  In light of the long period of time when this material was next to a residential area, without any precautionary measures, our residents need more than such a conclusory statement.  We ask that the County consider holding a public meeting in Dania Beach with affected residents, with representatives from the County Health Department who can answer questions on this important topic.  

Crushing of Asbestos-Containing Materials:  Was any of the asbestos-containing material processed in the concrete crushing machine at Trails End, or run through the debris sifters, such that the asbestos fibers could have been broken up and made airborne?  In particular, did any processing take place after August 1, 2014, when asbestos was discovered in the material being excavated at the Terminal 4 Apron?  We are hoping that the answer is an unequivocal “no,” but we need to know the truth.  

Failure to Notify Nearby Residents.  Why did the County never tell the residents next to Trails End that there likely was asbestos in the large piles of debris next to their houses?  BCAD knew there likely was asbestos in the debris at Trails End starting in August 2014.  Yet, from what we can tell, the County never told the people living next door for six months.  (From what we can tell, knowledgeable County officials never informed senior County management (i.e., the County Manager and BOCC) about this situation until January 22, 2015, after the City started asking questions.)  Even if BCAD believed there was no threat, we believe that nearby residents would have wanted to know so that they could make their own decisions about how to react. 

Delays in Confirmatory Testing..  Why did the County wait nearly six months to test the debris at Trails End for asbestos, when it knew that the material came from an excavation site where the presence of asbestos was confirmed?  On August 1, 2014, the County knew there was asbestos in the material excavated at the Terminal 4 Apron, that large quantities of that material had been taken to Trails End, and ordered that no more material be taken to Trails End.  Yet the County never took samples from the 50,000 cubic yards of material already taken to Trails End until mid-January, nearly six months later.  Even then, the County simply took samples to confirm that the asbestos was present, but apparently did not take attempt to calculate the total amount of asbestos present or to confirm whether any friable asbestos was present.

Delays in Disposal.  Why did the County wait nearly six months to start removing the material stockpiled at Trails End?  The County only began to remove this material after City officials started raising concerns about the presence of large amounts of asbestos-containing material next to a residential neighborhood.  

Continued Use of Trails End as a Staging Area.  When will the operations at Trails End be moved to a new location?   At the February 18, 2015 public hearing, the Aviation Director indicated that County contractors would be moving their operations from Trails End to another site.  BCAD made similar promises in prior years, only to change its mind due to cost concerns. We also note that the County Administrator, in her February 18, 2015 letter, appeared to immediately backpedal from the Aviation Director’s statement, and said that “we cannot commit to ceasing operations” at Trails End.  Please let us know if the County intends to carry-through with this plan, and if so, when.

Once again, we hope that nobody’s health ever was put at risk from this situation. We also thank the County for starting to remove the material from Trails End within a week of when senior County officials were made aware of this situation.  However, so that everyone can move on from this unfortunate situation, we ask that the County promptly and fully answer these questions.

Sincerely,

Marco A. Salvino, Sr., Mayor

cc: City of Dania Beach Commission


    Robert Baldwin, City Manager
     Tom Ansbro, City Attorney

     Broward County Commission

     Bertha Henry, Broward County Administrator

